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October 14, 2002

The Honorable Cynthia Sullivan

King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Sullivan:

I am pleased to transmit to the Metropolitan King County Council my proposed 2003 budget for County government.  For the second consecutive year the challenges presented by the Current Expense (general) Fund are the focal point of our budget.  The 2003 proposed budget reflects the financial realities of County government and the many very difficult decisions we have made to reduce spending and contain costs.  It also reflects innovative efforts to change and improve how we do business and to be more efficient stewards of public resources.  

Overall spending will increase from $2.9 billion in 2002 to just over $3.1 billion in 2003, mostly as a result of increased capital spending and refinancing of old debt.  The 2003 proposed CX budget totals $495 million; a decrease of  $1.3 million from the 2002 adopted budget.  It is the first time in anyone’s recollection that the County’s Current Expense Fund has actually declined.  

This region is in the midst of an economic recession.  We are now estimating sales tax revenues to decline by over 4% this year and are projecting 0% growth in 2003.  Voter approved initiatives limiting property taxes will constrain revenue growth even further. 

The cost of maintaining 2002 service levels next year, absorb the loss of state funding for public health and criminal justice services, fund extraordinary prosecution and public defense costs associated with the Green River murder investigation, and absorb the loss of revenue due to the recession combine to create a $52 million shortfall in 2003. This budget closes that gap largely through permanent reductions in spending for many critical services.  It includes modest reductions in funding for criminal justice and public health services, as well as deeper cutbacks in discretionary funding for human services and parks.  The reductions are all in important services that many people depend upon, but our financial realities call for tough decisions this year and for many years to come.

While further reductions are anticipated in 2004, it now appears that as a result of actions reflected in the 2003 budget, our projected shortfall will be reduced to about $24 million in 2004 and an additional $24 million in 2005.   The financial structure of county governments throughout this state is broken.  This is not just a King County phenomenon.

County governments are responsible for both regional services to citizens countywide and local services to unincorporated areas. By state law we are responsible for elections, assessing property, levying taxes, public health, Superior and District Courts, public defense, operating jails for adults and juvenile detention services, mental health, transit, wastewater treatment, developmental disabilities, and many more services.  

King County is also the local government provider of police services, land use permitting, roads and other so-called “city” services to an unincorporated population of 350,000 and yet, King County receives on average only 11 percent of property taxes paid.  Unlike cities, we do not have access to less volatile business and utility taxes.  Because we are dependent on sales taxes, the impact of a declining economy is exacerbating an already fundamental imbalance between our revenue base and growth of our expenditures.  A failure to address this fundamental imbalance can only result in additional extraordinary reductions in Current Expense fund services in 2003 and each year thereafter.  This budget will lay out what we believe are the actual costs of both regional and local services and the revenues that support them.  This is intended to be the basis for further dialogue between the County and other jurisdictions over services and the revenues needed to support them.

In the midst of making reductions, we must also make smart investments to reduce longer-term costs.  This budget dedicates $4 million in funding to establish and enhance community corrections and treatment programs, including the expansion of electronic home detention, work crews and drug court, and the establishment of a day reporting center.  We are working with the courts, the prosecutor and public defense agencies to find efficiencies in the criminal justice system and identify alternatives to incarceration, while protecting public safety.

I am extremely proud and gratified by the efforts of the Metropolitan Parks Task Force and the staff of the Department of Natural Resources and Parks, which have worked tirelessly to define a new way of doing business.  The recommendations of the Task Force are reflected in the proposed budget.  

King County has an important role to play as a creator of jobs in the private sector from our many capital improvement projects.  At a time when the local economy is declining and there is an expected downturn in employment, we are poised to begin the much needed seismic retrofit of the King County Courthouse.  The construction of a new Regional Communications and Emergency Command Center is currently underway.  We have moved aggressively to increase maintenance and construction of roads. These construction projects and others will pump millions into the local economy at a time when construction activity in the private sector is slowing down.

The capital improvement reconciliation process has been consolidated into the 2003 budget.  The net effect of the reconciliation adjustments is $31 million of cancellations of which $24 million is canceled in the Wastewater Treatment capital fund.  The CIP reconciliation adjustments at the project level have been sub-totaled in the budget ordinance capital program attachments.  The full documentation including capital fund financial plans is included in a separate attachment to the ordinance transmittal.

The major initiatives and changes included in the 2003 budget are outlined in detail within the program chapters of the budget book.  

I look forward to working with the Metropolitan King County Council to adopt a 2003 budget that recognizes the challenging economic environment and the tough decisions that we face. 

The major initiatives and changes included in the 2003 budget are outlined in detail in the program chapters of the budget book.  

In addition to the Budget Ordinance, this transmittal package includes the following separate legislative components that have been incorporated in the 2003 Executive Proposed Budget.

Fee Ordinances

· Dept. of Transportation Roads Services Division – Regional Stormwater  Decant Facility Fee

· Dept. of Transportation Roads Services Division – Utility Inspection Fee

· Department of Public Health – Plumbing Permit Fee

· Department of Executive Services – Animal and Pet Fees

· Department of Executive Services – King County Code Book and Quarterly Supplements Fee

· Department of Assessments – Radius Batch Search for Zoning Fee

· Department of Development and Environmental Services – King County Code Title 27 Development Permit Fees

Other Ordinances

· Department of Development and Environmental Services – Enforcement of county codes

Other

· As required by Ordinance #14273, we are submitting a summary of Sheriff and Prosecuting Attorney expenditures related to the case against Gary Leon Ridgway and the Green River Homicides Investigation for 2002 - 2004.

· As required by Ordinance #13916, we are submitting a summary of all juvenile justice-related expenditures from 2001 - 2003.

I look forward to working with the Metropolitan King County Council to adopt a 2003 budget that recognizes the challenging economic environment and the tough decisions that we face. 

Sincerely,

Ron Sims

King County Executive

Enclosures

cc:
King County Councilmembers



ATTN:  David deCourcy, Chief of Staff




  Shelley Sutton, Policy Staff Director




  Rebecha Cusack, Lead Staff, BFM Committee




  Anne Noris, Clerk of the Council


Steve Call, Director, Office of Budget

